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INTRODUCTION

Why
has no one ever written a book about the Rise of the Footsoldier film
franchise? Pondering that very question I decided I had no option but
to write one myself. So, here it is, the first ever book about this
plucky B-film crime franchise. 

At the time of writing there
have been six Rise of the Footsoldier films and a seventh is on the
way. Rise of the Footsoldier is an unusual sort of franchise in that
the first two films, in chronological terms, are actually the last two
films in the story. Rise of the Footsoldier: Origins, which is the
fifth film, is really the first film in the timeline. The franchise
blurs fact and fiction and the three main characters (in the overall
series) are murdered at the end of the first film. This means that from
the third film onwards the films are prequels. From the fourth film the
franchise mines a narrow space of time from the third film to the first
film. Confused? Carlton Leach (played by Ricci Harnett) is the central
character in the first two films but then vanishes from the franchise.
Pat Tate (Craig Fairbrass) and his comical but nasty cohorts Tony
Tucker (Terry Stone) and Craig Rolfe (Roland Manookian), who all died
in the first film, thereafter become the main characters except for the
sixth film - which features Pat Tate but not Tony Tucker or Craig
Rolfe. 

Pat Tate is a vicious and thoroughly obnoxious bully
psychopath in the first film and other instalments but in the sixth
film (Vengeance) he is now strangely decent and more like a grizzled
character Liam Neeson would play in an action film than the Pat Tate of
earlier films. So, even though this franchise is broadly inspired by
real people and real events, it allows itself the flexibility to invent
things for the purposes of entertainment and even modify established
characters like Pat Tate along the way. Although these films are, on
the face of it, low-budget gangster/crime films, there is a
surprisingly eclectic range when it comes to tone. The first film is a
football hooligan story which then morphs into a crime yarn based on
real events. The second film is the closest this franchise has come to
a 'straight' drama and at its heart is about a man trying to connect
with his family again. And then we have The Pat Tate Story and Marbella
- which play like violent comedy films and indicate the franchise has
become self-aware. 

Origins attempts to build a foundation by
taking us back to the start and Vengeance is a surprisingly
straight-faced thriller film which eschews the comedy and coke snorting
antics and other Footsoldier tropes to which we are accustomed. Rise of
the Footsoldier is plainly not everyone's cup of tea but it is an
example of a successful independent British film franchise which knows
its audience and doesn't take them for granted. Mainstream film critics
(who, let's be honest, in the post-digital age don't have the
importance or relevance they used to enjoy - who cares what some posh
know-it-all in a broadsheet says about these films?) are way too snooty
about the Footsoldier films. These films are rough around the edges and
the acting is variable but they are brim full of energy, generally
entertaining and very watchable. A lot of modern cheapjack British
gangster films are tedious and inept to the point of being unwatchable
but if you start watching a Footsoldier film chances are you'll
probably end up finishing it. The Footsoldier franchise is a B-film
franchise that unashamedly fuses action, true crime, fiction, violence
and comedy. 

The inherent daftness of the Footsoldier films is
all part of the charm . Silly wigs, actors playing characters they are
two decades too old to be playing, copious coke snorting sequences,
gratuitous lap dancing montages, the word c*** being used every five
seconds. The Footsoldier films sort of have their cake and eat it in
that they often play like a parody of the British gangster film but
also work as decent little gangster films in their own right - which is
not an easy thing to do. No one is going to pretend that this franchise
is a threat to Ingmar Bergman or should be mopping up at the BAFTAS but
there are some nice cinematic flourishes in the films and also plenty
of familiar faces dropping in when it comes to the supporting cast. The
word 'cult' is overused when it comes to films but one could plausibly
argue that the Footsoldier series is a genuine cult franchise in that
not all the films enjoyed a cinema release but still have a following.
You don't get to make seven films if you don't have a loyal fanbase.
And yet, there are no books about these films and they don't even merit
individual pages on Wikipedia. So this book represents the first ever
'deep dive' in this plucky underdog film franchise. 

Rise of
the Footsoldier span out of the real life Essex Boys murders (aka the
Rettendon Murders). Pat Tate, Tony Tucker, and Craig Rolfe were
murdered on December 6, 1995 in a Range Rover they had hired to go on a
recce for a drug shipment drop they planned to rob. The three men were
brutally slain by means of shotgun as they sat in the car. Jack Whomes
and Michael Steele were convicted of the murders - primarily on the
strength of evidence supplied to the police by Darren Nicholls.
Nicholls, who had criminal connections, told the police that Steele had
lured the three men to that secluded spot by inventing a fictitious
drug shipment story and then (with assistance from Jack Whomes) had
shot them. Despite all of this an element of mystery about the case
remains and not everyone is convinced that Nicholls was a reliable
narrator in this grisly true crime case. There is even a theory that
the murders were revenge for the tragic death of Leah Betts, a teenager
who died after taking ecstasy in 1995. Leah fell ill at Raquel's
nightclub - a place where Tony Tucker ran the security and sold drugs.
Tate, Tucker, Rolfe, Nicolls, Steele, and Whomes all feature as
characters in the Footsoldier franchise although (as we have mentioned)
creative licence is applied in some instances. 

It is hard to
say how accurate or inaccurate the portrayals of these people in the
films actually are (you'd have to have known them in real life I
suppose to have a definitive view) but it is fair to say that Tate,
Tucker and Rolfe were not terribly nice people and mixed up in drugs,
violence, and crime. One can sort of see though how these three figures
came to supply so much material for books, articles and films. There
was the gruesome manner of their deaths, the violent nature of the
lives, and the colourful nature of their activities. Tony Tucker really
did run the doors of Essex nightclubs and supply security for the
famous boxer Nigel Benn. Pat Tate really did escape from court and also
attack a pizza manager who was curt to him on the phone. A lot of the
details in the Footsoldier films are real. Bernard O’Mahoney really was
a doorman who worked with Tucker and Tate. Carlton Leach really was a
football hooligan with the West Ham firm and later a close friend of
Tony Tucker. 

The other films inspired by the Rettendon murders
include Essex Boys, Bonded by Blood, Fall of the Essex Boys, Essex
Boys: Retribution, Essex Boys: The Laws of Survival and Bonded by Blood
2. We shall examine these films later in the book. The (fairly dismal)
spoof film The Hooligan Factory has a parody of the Range Rover murders
at the start featuring Danny Dyer as a victim and Craig Fairbrass and
Tamer Hassan as Pat Tate and Jack Whomes. The joke here comes from the
fact that Craig Fairbrass and Tamer Hassan have both played Pat Tate in
different films. Nick Nevern, who directed The Hooligan Factory, would
later direct two Footsoldier films and also act in them (as Greener).
As far as Rettendon murders inspired films go though, none have been as
enduring or successful as the Footsoldier films. As a franchise, Rise
of the Footsoldier is critic proof and more or less indestructible. It
doesn't matter how sniffy the reviews are, a loyal fanbase will always
watch these films whatever their release platform. So, for the first
time ever as far as books go, let us now take a deep dive into the Rise
of the Footsoldier franchise...


DRAMATIS PERSONAE

PAT
TATE (CRAIG FAIRBRASS) - Pat Tate is a hulking cocaine snorting
weight-lifting psychopath who features in all the Footsoldier film
apart from the second one. His role is somewhat reduced in Rise of the
Footsoldier: Origins but in the third, fourth, and sixth films he is
the lead character. Should you wish to dress up as Pat Tate at a fancy
dress party you will need a leather jacket, tight jeans and pointy
shoes. Make sure you have cropped hair though because otherwise people
might think you've come as Lovejoy. Pat is introduced in the back half
of the first Footsoldier film and is a detestable and loathsome bully
off his nut on coke. However, in the sixth film he is (just for a
change) actually quite decent and reasonable. Pat is a drug dealer (he
usually sells pills - ecstasy) involved in the nightclub business. He
is notoriously bad tempered, violent and unpredictable - as the staff
of the Happy Eater and a pizza takeaway in Essex will happily (or
unhappily as the case may be) testify. Pat is not just a drug dealer
but also an action hero - albeit a criminal action hero. In the fourth
film he takes on gangsters in Spain and in the sixth film he goes on a
revenge mission in Soho. 

Pat has wielded shotguns, handguns,
baseball bats, smashed light bulbs, pool cues, pool balls and drain
lids as weapons. Oh, and he also once blew up a caravan with a hand
grenade. His most lethal weapons though are his fists. It usually only
takes one punch from Pat to fell an opponent but there have been a few
notable exceptions - like the criminal henchman Aziz in Rise of the
Footsoldier: Vengeance. Pat had to resort to using seafood to take out
Aziz in a no holds barred restaurant brawl. Pat spent some time in
prison in the third film but he still managed to snort cocaine, have
conjugal visits and maim and kill a few other prisoners. Suffice to say
then, life is never dull with Pat Tate around. It isn't very pleasant
but it's not dull. Pat lives with the long suffering Kate - though he
cheats on her endlessly - and his criminal gang consists of Tony Tucker
and Craig Rolfe. Pat's dream is to rule the Essex nightclub scene and
do a drug deal big enough to financially set him up for life. The
former proves more complex than he'd imagined and his pursuit of the
latter ends up with him being shot to death in a Range Rover parked in
the woods. You could probably say that, ultimately, Pat Tate is his own
worst enemy. 

CARLTON LEACH (RICCI HARNETT) - Carlton Leach is
the main character in the first two films but then doesn't appear in
any subsequent Footsoldier prequels. The main reason for this is that
the real Carlton Leach parted ways with the makers of this franchise
after two films - and not on terribly good terms it seems. When we
first meet Carlton he's a football hooligan who follows his beloved
West Ham around. Carlton is in the West Ham hooligan firm known as the
ICF. He loves nothing more than a pitched brawl with rival supporters -
though he does have an epiphany and rethink his lifestyle choices when
Millwall supporters wearing medical masks stick a machete in his head
during a fight on a tube train. Carlton eventually graduates from
football hooligan violence to clubland violence when he becomes a
doorman and then moves up in the world of nightclub security. In his
business kindness is mistaken for weakness so you can expect to get
hospitalised if you take liberties at any club Carlton and his crew are
minding. Carlton becomes best friends with Tony Tucker and is
devastated when Tucker is murdered (alongside Pat Tate and Craig
Rolfe). The murder makes Carlton paranoid and dabble in drugs. 

Carlton
has been married twice and has children. In the second film he attempts
to reconnect with his estranged wife Denny. Carlton is in the debt
collection racket in the second film and him and his crew are also
underworld guns for hire. If you have a problem he can solve it.
Carlton is a grouchy and sullen sort of man but he is not without a
sense of humour and in the second Footsoldier film comes across as a
more reasonable and decent sort of person than his late 'Essex Boy'
associates. Carlton's softer side is evident in Rise of the Footsoldier
Part II when he reconnects with his teenage son. Don't let this lull
you into a false sense of security though as Carlton is still a no
nonsense hardcase when the situation demands. He keeps an Uzi in the
boot of his car, is an accomplished exponent of torture, and has been
to known to stab recalcitrant nightclubbers in the backside. At the end
of the second film Carlton is still trapped in the world of crime and
violence - despite his desire to get out for the sake of his family.
That was the last we saw of Carlton though in the Footsoldier films so
his story remains unfinished as far as the overall franchise goes. 

TONY
TUCKER (TERRY STONE) - Tony Tucker is an associate of Pat Tate and
Craig Rolfe and works in nightclub security/ownership and drug dealing.
He is also the head of security for the famous boxer Nigel Benn (Tony
is part of Nigel's entourage and walks him to the ring). Tony is an
unmistakable figure with his dazzling capped teeth and comedy
hairstyle. It looks like one of those Tribbles from Star Trek fell on
Tony's head from a great height and simply remained there. Carlton
Leach describes him as looking like the Sugar Puffs Honey Monster. Tony
is an affable sort of lunatic in that he has infectious laugh and seems
to find most situations - however dark or violent - amusing. Tony even
found it funny when Craig swallowed his tongue after being punched by
Nigel Benn in the fourth film. Tony Tucker appears in the first, third,
fourth and fifth Footsoldier films but is absent from the sixth film.
The fifth film (Origins) affords the character of Tony Tucker his
biggest role because it serves as his origin tale. We see in this film
that Tony was in the army and served in the Falklands War. Once he left
the army he drifted into a life of drugs and crime - in no small part
thanks to the terrible influence of his new friend Craig Rolfe. The
Tony/Craig comedy double-act is a backbone of the Footsoldier
franchise. 

Tony Tucker is also the best friend of Carlton
Leach. Their first meeting is somewhat inconsistent in the franchise.
In the first Footsoldier film their initial encounter takes place in a
club/bar but in the fifth Footsoldier film the first encounter takes
place in a gym. It is Tony who talks Carlton out of taking on the
Turkish mafia in the first film. Tony likes Carlton because Carlton is
one of the few people who never causes him any aggro or asks for money.
In fact, Carlton has to act as the peacemaker and diplomat in the first
film when Tony, Pat and Craig are increasingly out of control. Tony and
Carlton both look out for one another. Despite his comedic appearance,
Tony Tucker is a tough customer and often acts as an enforcer for the
Essex Boys. He overpowered Carlton in the first film and in the fifth
film we see the younger Tony working as a nightclub doorman and
knocking out people he doesn't want in the club. In the first film we
see that Tony has beaten up a man who failed to finish his new kitchen
on time and then chained him up in the dog kennel. That'll teach him to
be tardy on the job. 

Like his friend Pat Tate though, Tony has
a weakness for cocaine and 'brasses' and is not the most disciplined of
men. In the fourth film, Tony takes enough cocaine to knock out an
elephant in the airport toilet before a flight. Waylaid in Amsterdam,
Tony and Craig then spend most of their time in brothels. Tony acts as
something of a conduit in the main trio in that if he wasn't there you
can't imagine that Pat Tate would be knocking around with Craig Rolfe.
Tony is the link between these two very different men and the glue that
holds this little firm together. Tony has become quite flash when we
meet him in the first film (though in continuity terms this is actually
the fifth film in the Footsoldier timeline). Tony likes gold chains,
wears (hideous) suits and often has a page 3 style bird on each arm.
However, the old axiom live fast die young is in full effect. Blinded
by his own greed, Tony gets involved in a big drug robbery operation
(which turns out to be a hoax) and along with Pat and Craig is shot to
death. 

CRAIG ROLFE (ROLAND MANOOKIAN) - A member of the doomed
Essex Boys trio alongside Pat Tate and Tony Tucker. Craig is very close
to Tony but Pat seems to be able to take or leave Craig and often would
rather leave him. Craig, like Tony, sports some ludicrous hairstyles in
the franchise and often evokes the Harry Enfield character Kevin the
Teenager with his daft 1990s barnets. This is where comparisons between
Craig and Kevin the Teenager end though because Craig Rolfe is a nasty
and selfish piece of work who robs, cheats, takes every drug known to
man (in addition to peddling them), and loves nothing more than having
some poor blighter tied up so he can torture them. Craig appears in the
first, third, fourth and fifth films but is absent from the sixth. The
fifth film Origins shows us how Craig met Tony for the first time and
introduced him to cocaine. In that film Craig was living with a woman
named Donna and had a mortgage. Imagine relying on Craig Rolfe to sort
out a monthly mortgage payment! It comes as no surprise then to see the
feckless Craig fritter his money away on booze and drugs and fail
miserably to provide any security to Donna - who smashes a plant pot
over his head when she suspects him of cheating.

Craig Rolfe
could probably be described as the comic relief out of the main trio in
the franchise as he doesn't seem to take life seriously and his main
priority is to have a good time. This good time usually involves Craig
getting off his nut on drugs. In the film Origins we even see Craig
inject heroin. Craig is not a physical threat in the way that Pat and
Tony are but he is sadistic and cunning and a horrible little git at
the best of times. Craig's main stock-in-trade is to rob drug dealers.
we see him introduce Tony to this side-line in the film Origins. Rolfe
is occasionally more of a hindrance than a help in this Essex Boys
criminal gang as he has a habit of saying something stupid or cheeky at
the wrong time in delicate situations. In the third film Pat is trying
to negotiate peace with the head of the local traveller community when
Craig inadvertently opens his gob and nearly ruins the deal. Craig is
also cheeky to Carlton Leach in the bog during the first film - taking
the p*** when Carlton is admiring himself in the mirror. Craig had no
idea that Carlton was Tony's mate and an enraged Tony attacks him. 

Tony
is quite aggressive towards Craig at times in the first film but in
later (prequel) films they are as thick as thieves and seem to get a
kick out of each other. We see in the film Origins that Tony was quite
a decent sort of bloke before he met Craig so you could say that Craig
brought out the worst in Tony and was a terrible influence on his life.
Craig has an especially eventful fourth film because he is knocked out
by Nigel Benn in a boxing gym and then becomes embroiled in a comedy
road trip with Tony as they attempt to deliver £20,00 to Pat in
Marbella. Tony and Craig keep missing flights though and are more
interested in boozing, visiting brothels and taking drugs than their
Marbella mission. Pat should have mailed the request for money to the
Marx Brothers, as Professor Henry Jones might say. In the end Craig's
criminal connection and personal bond to Tony and Pat proves to be his
undoing. Craig was driving the Range Rover on that fateful night when
the three of them were shot to death in the woods. 

KENNY
KNIGHT (JOSH MYERS) - Kenny is a friend and associate of Pat Tate. He
works as a nightclub doorman, drug dealer, and enforcer. Kenny appears
in the third, fourth, fifth and sixth films. It is Kenny who hooks up
Pat Tate and drug baron Terry Fisher in the third film. Kenny's father
Johnny is a notorious incarcerated criminal and it appears this has
given Kenny some important connections. Kenny is very much an underling
of Pat Tate though and doesn't call the shots as far as the Essex Boys
go. In the sixth film we see Kenny stage a heist with Pat Tate but they
fall out due to the heist going wrong and there not being very much
money in the money case they steal. Kenny has had enough of Pat and
goes in with Billy the Kid on a big drug deal in London. This goes
badly wrong though and Kenny is murdered. Pat Tate goes on a revenge
mission to get justice for Kenny. 

Kenny is very close to Sam -
who is also the criminal mentor of Pat Tate. It is Sam who lends Kenny
money in the sixth film (Sam was looking after the money for Kenny's
father) and also Sam who helps Kenny avoid Pat Tate in that film. Kenny
had had enough of Pat Tate and wanted to avoid him. Sam also fixes
Kenny up with a job in Scotland in the franchise when Kenny decides he
needs to get out of Essex. Kenny is a cold hardcase when he needs to be
but at heart he's a slightly more reasonable and decent sort of person
than his lunatic colleagues. In the third film, Kenny, Tony and Craig
have to capture the rival criminal Joss and end up obstreperously
smashing into someone's house and destroying their television. Before
they all leave, Kenny stops to offer an apology to these innocent
bystanders and hands them some money for the broken telly. Kenny is
also kind and understanding to young Billy in the sixth film and
doesn't care that Billy is gay and works as a drag act. The sixth film
(Vengeance) is not just the last hurrah for Kenny but also gives him
his most important role in the series as it is Kenny's death which
drives the plot. 

MICKEY STEELE (BILLY MURRAY) - Mickey Steele
is a veteran crime figure who appears in the first and third films. He
also makes a cameo in the fifth film Origins. Mickey Steele is an old
school gangster who works as the 'eyes and ears' of the notorious
Hexell Brothers crime syndicate. It is Mickey Steele, with assistance
from his colleague Jack Whomes, who murders Pat Tate, Tony Tucker and
Craig Rolfe at the end of the first film. Mickey is affable and
charming on the surface but don't let that easygoing exterior fool you
because he's ruthless if need be - as Pat, Tony and Craig find out the
hard way. Once the Essex Boys become bad for business, Mickey has no
compunction when it comes to their murders. We have the impression that
Mickey won't lose a wink of sleep - despite the barbarity of the
gruesome shotgun carnage. 

Mickey first became acquainted with
Pat Tate in prison in the third film. Pat saved Louis Hexell from a
beating in the gym and so became friendly with Hexell, Mickey and Jack
Whomes. This group decide there might be a fruitful business
arrangement beneficial to both parties given that the Hexells import
drugs and Pat and his friends sell drugs in Essex nightclubs. Mickey
and Jack Whomes tried to educate Pat about the drug business in prison.

We
see in the first film that Mickey Steele is one of the guests at the
pub for the party celebrating Pat Tate's release from prison. Once they
go into business though Mickey comes to see Pat as a liability and
loose cannon who is likely to have the Old Bill sniffing around their
affairs. Mickey says that the loud ones never last and this turns out
to be true when it comes to Pat Tate. Mickey pretends that he's heard
about a huge drug shipment being flown into Essex and persuades Pat and
Tony (along with Craig) to come in on a daring plan with him. The deal
will involve drugs being dropped off in a rural spot. Mickey tells them
that while he is sorting out the shipment they will all burst onto the
scene and rob the dealers. Mickey will pretend to be a victim too but
in reality will be part of the robbery and share the money with the
three Essex Boys. This is all though an elaborate deception. 

There
is no drug shipment. Mickey is simply creating a pretext to get Pat,
Tony and Craig to a quiet out of the way spot so he can murder them.
The order to murder this troublesome trio clearly came from higher up
so Mickey is a 'fixer' for the Hexell syndicate. Although he works in
the drug importation racket, Mickey doesn't touch drugs himself. "Not
my poison," he says to Pat when offered cocaine in prison. Mickey says
he'd much rather have a glass of Jameson Irish whiskey over ice. Mickey
becomes close to Pat Tate's bird Kate in the first film and there is
clearly a romantic connection between them. Kate turns to Mickey for
help when life with Pat Tate becomes too much for her and Mickey is
happy to offer her shelter and protection. Mickey's willingness to kill
Pat Tate could be construed then not just as him taking orders from his
bosses but also a belief that he is ultimately doing a good deed for
Kate and her child by disposing of an unpredictable wildcard like Pat
Tate. You could say that Mickey was killing two birds with one stone.
The death of Pat Tate had both personal and professional upsides for
Mickey. 

SAM (JAMIE FOREMAN) - Sam is a veteran gangster and
nightclub owner who appears in the third and sixth films. Pat Tate
describes Sam as his criminal mentor. You could say that Sam is the
consigliere of the Footsoldier series in that he's been around the
block and so is in a position to offer sage advice from his years of
experience. Sam is seen as a reliable and responsible character in
these murky crime circles. In the third film he is tasked with keeping
an eye on Pat Tate's bird while Pat is in prison. In the sixth film we
learn that Sam is looking after the money which belongs to Kenny's
incarcerated father. This all indicates that Sam is a man who can
trusted. In the third film Sam ends up in hospital when he refuses to
sign his club over to the villains Joss and Luke. We see his bond with
Kenny in this film as he fixes Kenny up with a doorman job in Scotland
when Kenny decides he wants to get out of Essex. 

Sam is a
snappy dresser and like Mickey Steele what you might describe as 'old
school'. In the third film Pat orders Sam to maim the young man his
bird Kate had an affair with while he was in prison. We see though that
Sam, who (though no boy scout) is more decent and humane than most in
his unscrupulous field, doesn't do this. He simply scares the man and
tells him to leave the area. Sam does though show a more ruthless side
in the sixth film when he helps Pat murder the devious double-crossing
Basildon Joe. Sam was happy to assist Pat because Joe was a factor in
the death of Kenny. Sam proves to be invaluable to Pat Tate in the
sixth film - and not just in his assistance with the murder of Joe. Sam
supplies Pat with weapons for his revenge mission in London and also
provides him with a passport and ten grand for his trip to Ibiza. Sam
is one of the few people that Pat Tate seems to have any genuine
respect for. We see in the third film that when Sam is in hospital, Pat
visits him after escaping from court - despite the danger of visiting
such a public place while on the run. 

CHARLOTTE (EMILY WYATT)
- Charlotte is a gangster's moll who appears in the third, fourth and
sixth films. Charlotte is a sexy young woman who flaunts her body by
wearing bikinis and swimwear and uses her womanly charms to worm her
way into the affections and homes of rich villains. You might say that
Charlotte is what is commonly known as a gold-digger. She likes
sunbathing, champagne, cocaine, yachts and the finer things in life but
she certainly has no intention of working for this lifestyle so she has
essentially turned seducing rich criminals into a full time career. In
the third film Pat visits the Marbella home of gangster Frank Harris
and finds Charlotte sunning herself in the garden. Pat is attracted to
Charlotte but he definitely doesn't trust her. Charlotte later mocks
Pat on the phone when he ends up in prison. In the fourth film Pat
returns to Marbella and finds that Frank Harris is dead and Charlotte
now shacked up with the wealthy drug baron Terry Fisher. Charlotte is
like a cat. She'll always land on her feet.

It turns out that
Charlotte has no real affection for Terry and is simply trying to rob
him. She conspires with Pat to get inside Terry's safe and cleans it
out (after spiking his drink). Charlotte meets up with Pat but he
simply takes the money and abandons her on a dusty road. Pat doesn't
trust Charlotte as far as he could throw her (though he could probably
throw her quite a long way because he's a huge man) so has no interest
in taking on Charlotte as a romantic or business partner because he
knows full well she'll simply rob him blind once she has half a chance
and move onto some other rich sucker. In the sixth film Charlotte
returns and is now shacked up with the rich villain David Hexell in
Blighty. Charlotte, as usual, is simply plotting to rob Hexhall and
taking advantage of the vanity of an old man. Charlotte robs Hexhall
and then - as revenge for what happened in Marbella - tries to arrange
a hit on Pat Tate and leave the country. This all goes belly up because
Charlotte is rumbled and is left trapped in a taxi - which is then
blown up. We do not see her her definitively die though so it is just
about possible that Charlotte might somehow still be alive in the
Footsoldier universe. 

TERRY FISHER (ANDREW LOVEDAY) - Terry
Fisher is a Marbella based criminal businessman who imports and exports
drugs. Terry lives a luxury lifestyle with a villa and a flash yacht.
He is introduced in the third film and described as a middle-man for
the top 'firms' in the country. Terry supplies Pat Tate with pills to
sell (back in Essex) and then when Pat turns up in Spain again later he
takes him on as an employee. Terry doesn't especially like Pat though
and when Pat is aggressive towards him he conspires to have Pat
arrested and sent to prison back home. Terry Fisher has a more
prominent role in the fourth film where Pat turns up seeking revenge on
Frank Harris. Harris is dead though so Pat 
looks up Terry Fisher.
Terry is now living with Charlotte. Pat is angry at Terry for the
events of the last film but Terry manages to placate him by proposing a
partnership. Pat also acts as 'muscle' to protect Terry from a gangster
named Greener. 

It transpires though that Charlotte and Pat are
conspiring to rob Terry - which they duly do. Left at the mercy of his
rival Greener, the resourceful Terry manages to save his life by
proposing a deal. Terry Fisher is not a terribly appealing man. He's
bad-tempered and arrogant and seems to have no real interest in
anything beside accruing more money. Terry also proves to be
surprisingly gullible for such a successful businessman because both
Pat and Charlotte easily dupe him by spiking his drink. Terry Fisher
makes a surprise return in the sixth film when he is revealed to be the
mysterious villain who was secretly orchestrating all these events
involving Kenny and Charlotte. Revenge on Pat Tate was a big factor
when it came to his motivation. You could say then that Terry Fisher
has sort of become the Blofeld or Moriarty of the Footsoldier franchise
- though you wouldn't exactly describe Terry as a high IQ genius. At
the end of the sixth film Terry escapes from London and is seen setting
up a business deal in Ibiza with Mo - the villain who had Kenny killed.
Pat Tate is secretly observing though as he has unfinished business
with both Terry and Mo.

BERNARD O'MAHONEY (VINNIE JONES) -
Bernard O'Mahoney is a nightclub doorman and security expert who
features in the fifth Footsoldier film Origins. This is the only film
he has appeared in. Bernard is from Birmingham and sent to Essex
because David Simms, the owner of Raquel's nightclub, is having trouble
with a gang of hooligans who wreck the place on a nightly basis and act
as if this is their own personal property which they can do with as
they please. The ringleader of the gang is a nasty little oik who goes
by the name Basildon Joe. Bernard belts Joe in the stomach and
threatens to break his neck - which is sufficient to persuade Joe and
his friends to leave. However, as he tells David, Bernard is well aware
that these louts will be back. Bernard suggests to David that they
strike a deal with the local competition - the Hollywood nightclub.
Working the door there is a certain Tony Tucker. Tony has two things
that David Simms desires - a club that has strong security and plenty
of punters. Tony agrees to help run Raquel's - in return for 20% of the
takings. 

Bernard soon has problems though because it turns out
that Basildon Joe works for Pat Tate. Pat orders Joe to sell pills in
Raquel's - which is not easy because Joe has been barred by Bernard.
Joe threatens Bernard and blows his car up. In the end Pat has to go to
see Bernard himself and a fight ensues - which is broken up by Tony. To
the dismay of Bernard, Tony cuts a deal to let Pat sell drugs in the
club. As a gesture to Bernard, the 'Essex Boys' allow Bernard to
torture Basildon Joe and Joe is told he is 'off the firm'. Tony has
slipped into bad company and bad habits. He is taking cocaine, allowing
drug dealers to work the club, and rarely turns up to work. Bernard is
eventually asked by David Simms to get rid of Tony - which he does.
Bernard is a man of few words and incredibly violent when he has to be.
In a flashback we see him biting part of someone's ear off. He is
though not into drugs and the lifestyle of the Essex Boys and is a more
professional and reserved sort of nightclub security man than Tucker.
This eventually leads to his estrangement from Tucker and the others.
Bernard is also prescient enough to deduce that Pat Tate is going to be
bad news for Tony and may well end up getting him killed one day. 

JIMMY
G (IAN VIRGO) - Jimmy Gerenuk, known as Jimmy G, appears in the first
and third Footsoldier films. Jimmy is a drug supplier and associate of
Pat Tate and the Essex Boys. In the first film he has run foul of Pat
Tate and is attacked by the Essex Boys - even his dad is threatened.
Jimmy G is not one to take this sort of thing lying down and tries to
shoot Pat Tate. He also chases off Tony and Craig with a gun when they
turn up at his house with baseball bats. Jimmy G gets a reprieve of
sorts when he is sent to prison for having a gun without a licence.
He's a lot safer in prison than he would be at large in Essex. Th third
film is a prequel and takes us back to when Jimmy was on better terms
with Pat. The pair are shown to be quite friendly. They then encounter
one another again in prison. Jimmy is attacked by a maniac under the
command of prison psycho Mad Dog but Pat Tate, in his usual
uncompromising fashion, sorts out the rival gang. Jimmy was also having
trouble with two ambitious criminals named Joss and Luke on the
outside. Joss and Luke were buying drugs from him without actually
giving him the money owed for this service. Tony, Craig and Kenny have
to deal with Joss and Luke. Jimmy is Welsh and seems quite easy going
and pleasant for the most part. However, it is best not to get on his
bad side because he is liable to go crackers and try and shoot you. 

JACK
WHOMES (FRANK HARPER/STEPHEN MARCUS) - Jack Whomes is a criminal in the
drug import business who is sort of like an assistant to Mickey Steele.
It was in prison where Jack and Mickey met Pat Tate for the first time.
Jack had a very detailed understanding of the drug smuggling racket and
said you even have to understand the weather and tides. Jack seemed
quite a pleasant and friendly sort of chap in prison in the third film
but in the first film he's a much more sullen and nasty piece of work.
We first met Jack in this film at the pub bash celebrating Pat Tate's
release from prison. Jack is later shown to be Mickey Steele's
assistant in the murders of Pat, Tony and Craig. Mickey asked for the
car to stop so he could open a gate. While he was doing this Jack crept
up behind the Range Rover with a shotgun and shot Tony Tucker and Craig
Rolfe. 

NIGEL BENN (CONOR BENN) - A professional boxer who
competed at middleweight and super-middleweight, Benn is perhaps best
known for his rivalry with Chris Eubank. Nigel Benn was nicknamed The
Dark Destroyer and an all action knockout artist who seemed to fight
every round as if it was the last. Benn features in the fourth and
fifth Footsoldier films. In the film Origins we see Tony Tucker
introduced to Benn in a nightclub. In the film Marbella it is now
established that Tony Tucker runs the security for Benn. We see Nigel
Benn training to fight Gerald McClellan - in what will be the seventh
defence of his WBC super-middleweight title. Craig Rolfe is daft enough
to get in the ring with Benn for some sparring and is knocked out -
requiring him to wear a neck brace for the rest of the film. The end of
the fourth film features the Benn v McClellan fight - a bout which had
a terrible aftermath as McClellan suffered a brain injury which left
him severely disabled. The second Footsoldier film features a scene
where Carlton Leach tells his son that he was at the Benn v McClellan
fight with his late friend Tony Tucker. 

JOEY WALLER (GEORGE
RUSSO) - Joe Waller (aka Basildon Joe) is introduced to us in the film
Origins. He is a football hooligan who works as an estate agent. Joe is
also in Pat Tate's firm and flogs pills in nightclubs. Joe is an odious
little tyke and along with his rowdy pals takes over Raquel's nightclub
in Essex and uses it as his own little den of iniquity. Joe and his
gang are eventually booted out and barred by the formidable new doorman
Bernard O'Mahoney - which leads to an escalating tension and culminates
in Joe blowing up Bernard's car. Pat Tate eventually cuts a deal with
Tony Tucker to sell drugs in Raquel's but as a goodwill gesture and
peace offering to Bernard the unlucky Joe is sacrificed. Pat allows
Bernard to torture Joe and Joe is slung off the firm. In the film
Vengeance a scarred Joe returns to pay respects to his late friend
Kenny and is put to work by Pat Tate as an assistant on Pat's revenge
mission. However, it turns out that Joe has betrayed Pat and can't be
trusted. The sixth film reveals Joe to have a wife and baby at home -
although he doesn't seem to treat his wife with much kindness. You have
to feel sorry for this woman because who'd want to be married to the
obnoxious Basildon Joe?

MICHAEL GREENER (NICK NEVERN) - Greener
is a gangster first introduced in the fourth film Marbella. Greener is
a rival to Terry Fisher and seeking to take over Terry's patch in
Spain. Greener is a smooth and cocky criminal who, in the tradition
gangster fashion, has plenty of 'muscle' in his crew. Terry Fisher
becomes vulnerable in the fourth film when his henchman is killed but
Pat Tate steps into the void and shows no fear of Greener's crew.
Greener is well aware of who Pat Tate is and seeks to neutralise this
threat. He obtains a CCTV tape of Pat committing a murder and tells Pat
to get out of Spain or else the tape will be sent to the police. Pat
decides to rob Greener and retrieve the tape - though he has to wait
for Tony and Craig to arrive (which takes a fair while thanks to their
drug addled incompetence). At the end of the fourth film Greener has
turned the tables on Terry Fisher and is about to kill him but he
hesitates when Terry, in a desperate attempt to save his life, tells
him that he has a huge shipment of pills coming in. In the sixth film
we see that Terry Fisher's life was clearly spared because Greener has
now gone into business with Terry. The pair of them are in Ibiza
setting up a deal with Mo - the gangster who had Kenny killed. 

DENNY
(CORALIE ROSE) - Denny is the second wife of Carlton Leach and features
in the first and second Footsoldier films. The pair first met when
Carlton was working as a bouncer at a club and noticed Denny on the
dancefloor giving him the eye. Carlton, usually a bit of a grump, was
in an especially good mood that night because he'd taken an E tablet.
The pair are soon married and things are fine for a time but this
doesn't last. Carlton's life of crime and flirtation with cocaine
eventually makes life horrible for Denny and she leaves him. In the
second film we see Carlton try to patch things up with Denny and his
family - which is no easy task. Denny is impressed though that Carlton
is making the effort and also impressed by the kindness he shows when
his teenage son turns up from out of the blue. 

SHAWN (LUKE
MABLY) - Shawn is Carlton's right-hand man in the second Footsoldier
film. This is the only film in the franchise that Shawn appears in.
Carlton and Shawn work in debt collection (among a litany of other
criminal activities) and have a dedicated crew of hardcases on the
team. Shawn (who looks like a skinhead with his shaved head) is a quiet
and rather sinister man who doesn't say much but exudes an air of
menace. Shawn is one of the few people that Carlton trusts with his
life. At the end of the second film Carlton gives Shawn the number of a
deposit box where he has stashed money for his children should anything
happen to him. Carlton knows that Shawn would make sure the money went
where it was intended and wouldn't half-inch anything. 

Shawn
is, for the most part, strictly business and doesn't seem as interested
in the customary rewards/trappings (cocaine, brasses etc) of his
criminal ilk as much as his colleagues. Shawn also tells Carlton that
he hates nightclubs. One thing that Shawn does love though is torturing
people. Some people enjoying collecting toy trains or going to the
bingo. Others like a bit of gardening or playing golf. But for Shawn
nothing quite beats having some poor sod to torture with drawing pins.
He tells Denny that to him torturing someone is like the first record
you buy as a youngster. You want it to last forever. Shawn is nearly
killed at the end of the second film when he is stabbed in a club. He
survives though. As with Carlton, Shawn, despite vague dreams of
escape, appears to be trapped in this strange and disturbing world of
crime. 

KATE (KIERSTON WAREING/LAURA McGONGLE) - The long
suffering significant other of Pat Tate. The couple have a child
together before Pat is murdered although whether Pat is the biological
father is open to question as Kate had an affair while he was in
prison. In the first film Kate goes to stay with Mickey Steele because
life with Pat has become too much for her. Mickey suggests that Pat
won't be around for much longer. In the third film, which takes place
in an earlier timeline, Kate is forced to visit Pat in prison and have
sex with him in a little room he has bribed prison to let him use. Kate
is rather disgusted by this and demands that Pat changes his ways now
he is an expectant father. Pat tells us (through narration) that Kate
is a party girl so when she refused a line of coke during a prison
visit he knew she was having an affair because she now seemed like a
different person. 

DCI JONES (KIRSTY J. CURTIS) - DCI Jones is
a police officer who features in the fifth and sixth films. Her
assistant is DS Monroe (Tom Padley). Jones ends up investigating the
attack on a drug dealer named Kevin in the fifth film and this leads
her to Tony and Craig. Lucky for them though that they were diddled on
a drug deal with a Hexhell Brother and ended up with contraceptive
pills rather than Es when the police search their car. In the sixth
film DCI Jones investigates the heist that Pat and Kenny undertook and
is suspicious of Pat Tate. The investigation becomes more complex when
Kenny is murdered. Jones is a determined and no nonsense police officer
who isn't intimidated by having to investigate all of these dangerous
crime figures. 

HEXELL BROTHERS - The Hexells are a crime
syndicate family who are recurring characters in the franchise. Mickey
Steele works for the Hexells and you can be sure that the order to
murder Tony, Pat and Craig came from them. In the first film Pat
borrows money from the Hexells. In the third film he becomes friendly
with Andy Hexell after saving him from a prison attack. Sid Hexell is a
recurring character in the series and swears revenge on Tony and Craig
in a post-credit stinger for Origins. In the sixth film we are
introduced to David Hexell - who is shacked up Charlotte and seems to
have Pat Tate on a tight leash. The Hexells are drug importers and
powerful villains. They are certainly not the sort of people you'd want
to be owing any money to. 

DARREN NICHOLS (NEIL MASKELL) -
Darren Nicholls is a low-level criminal figure aligned with Mickey
Steele and Jack Whomes. He only appears in the first film. Though in
the first film he is at the bash celebrating Pat Tate's release and
introduced as a prison friend of Pat we don't actually see Nichols in
the third film - which is a prequel showing us Pat's prison days. We
see Mickey Steele and Jack Whomes in prison but not Darren. Nicholls is
the driver for Jack Whomes and Mickey Steele when they murder Pat, Tony
and Craig in the woods at the end of the first film. It appears though
that Darren didn't know the murder was going to happen as he appears
surprised and shaken when they return to the car covered in blood. It
was the testimony of Nichols which convicted Steele and Whomes of the
murders. 


RISE OF THE FOOTSOLDIER (2007)

The
original Rise of the Footsoldier film was directed by Julian Gilbey -
who also wrote the screenplay with Will Gilbey. Julian Gilbey is an
editor and director who has directed several films - the most
successful of which (in terms of the critical response) is the 2010
thriller A Lonely Place to Die. The lead actor in the first two
Footsoldier films is Ricci Harnett. Harnett had been in many things
(like The Bill and Judge John Deed) but was best known for his role as
the loudmouth cockney soldier Corporal Mitchell in the Danny Boyle
horror film 28 Days Later. "What do you want, a sweetie? Keep firing
you c***!" Out of all the lead actors in the Footsoldier franchise, you
could probably argue that Harnett gives the most realistic performance
and he does some good dramatic work in the second film in particular.
It appears though that Ricci Harnett was rather typecast by the
Footsoldier franchise as he later appeared in a number of low-budget
crime films. 

The film begins with shots of snow frosted rural
roads and fields. The mood is bleak and ominous. A very sedate and
sombre opening for such an obstreperous film. We cut to the body of
Pate Tate in the morgue being photographed for the police murder
investigation. Blood oozes from the back of his head and liberally
spills onto the steel trolley. The camera pans over to the nearby
bodies of Craig Rolfe and Tony Tucker. Craig's eye is bulging out and
Tony is missing a sizeable portion of his face. Needless to say this is
a rather grisly start to the film. This is the aftermath of the Essex
Boy murders. These three men were blasted with shotguns as they sat in
a Range Rover late at night in a quiet rural spot near the woods. The
Rettendon murders might frame the film but the narrative will (for half
of the film at least) quickly shift to the backstory of Carlton Leach -
an associate/friend of Tony Tucker (this first film in the franchise
was based on Carlton Leach’s memoir, Muscle). 

Films in this
genre are sometimes criticised for glamorising criminals and crime and
making it look like the criminals are having a fine old time and though
one could level some of this at the Rise of the Footsoldier films
(especially the later ones where Pat, Tony and Craig are raking in the
money, partying and cavorting with prostitutes) the franchise is at
least anchored by the murders of the three main characters right at the
onset. You could argue that this gives the franchise a veneer of cosmic
karma and morality. If you live by the sword you die by the sword. Pat,
Tony, and Craig did not live happily ever after. Their reward for a
career of crime and violence was not a peaceful long life and a nice
retirement in a bungalow by the sea or in the Marbella sunshine but a
sudden and gruesome end in 1995 along a lonely cold stretch of road out
in the sticks. Pat, Tony and Craig thought they were untouchable and
could do as they pleased but it the end it seems they annoyed the wrong
people and paid the ultimate price. 

Pat Tate and Tony Tucker
were 37 and 38 respectively when they were murdered. Craig Rolfe was
just 26. And yet Pat Tate, Tony Tucker, and Craig Rolfe would become
the main characters in the ongoing and long running Footsoldier
franchise. This meant the sequels had to be prequels and you ended up
in this amusingly bizarre situation where the actors are getting older
and older and yet sometimes playing younger versions of the characters
they first played back in 2007! Craig Fairbrass is now in his sixties
but still playing the thirtysomething Pat Tate. One wonders if, in
hindsight, the people behind the Footsoldier films wish they had based
their films around fictional characters rather than the trio in the
Rettendon murders? That way they could have featured the main trio in
films set in a timeline after the original Footsoldier film. The
counter to that I suppose is that these films are supposed to be period
pieces set in a very specific time and place. 

Anyway, back to
the bodies in the morgue. The voice of Carlton Leach is heard on the
chunky 1990s mobile phone belonging to one of the deceased trio.
Carlton is 'getting a bit worried' and would welcome a call. It would
appear most logical to presume that Carlton is trying to contact Tony
Tucker because Tucker was his best friend. One slight problem with this
first film that the Carlton/Tony friendship isn't established in
totally convincing fashion or sold to us enough to make Carlton's grief
at the end as powerful as it should be. The gravel voiced narration by
Ricci Harnett informs us that for him that it all began with football.
Or, to be more precise, football hooliganism. So we spin away from the
Rettendon murders and plunge into a football hooligan film - a small
but persistent sub-genre when it comes to low-budget British films.
Carlton is a West Ham fan and if you came down his manor to watch your
team play the Hammers you could expect to get a slap. Cue titles. 

The
film proper begins with a somewhat comical gang fight sequence as
Carlton and his firm do battle on the streets with opposing fans.
Crunching sound effects and blood splats give this scene an
unintentional humour - although perhaps it wasn't unintentional at all.
Rise of the Footsoldier is a franchise of shifting tones and
narratives. The franchise would become more self-aware at some point
and amp up the violent comic hijinks with a sly wink at the audience
but it was never bereft of humour. In these early films it feels like
the only person who isn't quite in on the joke is Ricci Harnett. Ricci
seems to be taking this all quite seriously but that's fair enough
because his performances in these first two entries do help to ground
the films somewhat and make them feel different from later entries. The
people behind the Footsoldier franchise can be credited for their
shrewdness in realising that they can't just make the same film over
and over again. 

One problem with the second film is that it
leaves the Carlton Leach story unfinished. When you factor in the fact
that Leach apparently fell out with the Footsoldier people this
necessitated a change of direction for the series because Carlton could
no longer be the main character. While it is a slight shame that the
Carlton Leach story couldn't be wrapped up more neatly within the
franchise it did allow the series to have a fresh coat of paint - which
in the long run was a boost to its longevity. We see Carlton on the
terraces and meet his hero Bill Gardner (Stuart Moore). Bill (who is
not fictional and a person the real Carlton Leach knew on the terraces)
is a mustached lunatic who is a big cheese in the West Ham hooligan
firm. A handy tip is to not heckle Bill while he's enjoying his warming
cup of hot Bovril. Bill Gardner actually released a memoir (Bill
Gardner: The Man, The Myth, The Legend) in 2020. The Bovril incident in
Rise of the Footsoldier was based on Bill having hot tea thrown at him
by Manchester United fans. 

The early football hooligan scenes
in Rise of the Footsoldier are a trifle hokey because the young Carlton
vignettes require Ricci Harnett to wear a rather unconvincing wig and
the period details in regard to the fashions don't always seem
authentic. There is a flat cap among the young football fans but in
those days the flat cap was more the preserve of pensioners (my grandad
had more than one and he definitely wasn't getting a fashion memo
telling him what was trendy that month). It is only in more modern
hipster festooned times that the flat cap was hijacked by younger
people. The period details in the Footsoldier films are not always
perfect but that's fine because these are low-budget films and didn't
have unlimited resources at their disposal. One thing that is admirable
about the Footsoldier films though is the extensive outdoor location
work. I always like the fact that in these films if the characters are
in a pub or a club it feels like a real pub or club - which is a
contrast to the studio bound atmosphere of many mainstream films. 

We
cut to a pub where Carlton strides to the bar like a drunken shark
cutting through water. He might live a life of violence but he still
has time for the ladies. Rudolph Valentino has nothing on this man. The
old smoothie saunters up to a young woman named Karen and says "Alright
darling, where you been all my life?" Karen (played by Lara Belmont of
The War Zone fame) is not phased in the least by the terrible wig
Carlton is wearing and two days later they are married. It is now 1977.
After a brief interlude of Carlton's wedding (naturally he's sporting a
shiner on his big day thanks to a fight the night before) we get more
football hooligan antics and see an elderly policeman being duffed up.
Carlton might be married now but football hooliganism remained his
mistress. Vast swathes of sociological literature has been written
about football hooligans. Alienation in society, broken homes,
frustration, unemployment. In the old days these hooligans would have
gone into heavy industry jobs or done national service and that would
have kept them out of trouble. Or something like that. Carlton has a
more simple explanation for the lure of this anti-social violent
phenomenon. They were just having a laugh. 

We flash forward to
1982. Carlton and Karen now have a baby daughter. The film uses some
archive material from a real early 80s West Ham match to convey the
period and this is interspliced with more football hooligan shenanigans
and Carlton and his mates throwing beer around in a Union Jack
decorated pub. I'd imagine that Emily Thornberry would probably
self-combust in confusion and outrage if she went in this pub.
Carlton's gang call themselves the Inter City Firm. They even have
business cards with ICF printed on them. The main downside to getting
one of these business cards is that they only give you one once they've
beaten you unconscious. Carlton explains that the name is taken from
their use of InterCity trains as a means of remaining more
inconspicuous and invisible when it comes to the Old Bill. They also
try to dress more smart casual (as Alan Partridge might say) so as to
not to stand out too much at away matches. The ICF was a real outfit
and even had its own insignia. The firm was most active in the 70s and
80s. The ICF were the main inspiration for the 1988 football hooligan
film The Firm with Gary Oldman. 

In the football hooligan
scenes in Rise of the Footsoldier there is a black character who seems
to be one of Carlton's more prominent fellow hooligans. This is
presumably a nod to Cass Pennant - who, despite being black, became a
prominent figure in the ICF. Cass later became a nightclub doorman,
author, and television consultant. Carlton and his firm are away to Man
United (the Hammers are tonked 4-0) and the coach breaks down in
deepest Manchester. To these Londoners and Essex boys it is like being
lost in Siberia. It is a strange alien land where they don't understand
the language. So, as you do, they karate kick the hapless coach driver
and head off into this unfathomable mirror universe on foot whereupon
they are heckled by kids - or 'saucy northern c****' as Carlton calls
them. Carlton and his gang give chase to the kids but they've fallen
for the oldest trick in the football hooligan handbook. It was all a
cunning ruse. The kids lead them to an underpass where Manchester
United hooligans are waiting and have two exits blocked off. The ICF
have been outflanked - a bit like the gamekeeper Muldoon and the
velociraptors in Jurassic Park. We now get to see some classic examples
of the customary football hooligan stand-off stance. You puff your
chest up, lean back, and use your arms to beckon the rival hooligans in
a traditional 'come on then you c***' gesture. I suspect that if Sir
David Attenborough ever did a documentary about football hooligans this
ritual would be compared to the mating call of rare species of
wildlife. 

You might think that being surrounded by Manchester
United hooligans would constitute a very bad day but this is not the
case for Carlton Leach. A pleasant afternoon for you and I might
involve browsing a bookshop and stopping off for a nice cup of tea and
slice of cake. Carlton's idea of a lovely afternoon is very different.
Having a brick hurling tear up with rival hooligans in a grotty
underpass is paradise to him. A giant battle ensues. Shaky-cam is
deployed to depict the confusion and carnage - although if truth be
told the shaky-cam's main function is to disguise the lack of extras.
There are huge comical blood splats as Carlton lays waste to these
Mancunian hooligans like Mike Tyson pouncing on Marvis Frazier. Ricci
Harnett said in an interview that the actors and extras picked up real
bumps and bruises filming these sequences and they were not easy to do.
Although it is very difficult to do a mass football hooligan brawl on
film without it coming across as vaguely comical the actors and extras
are to be commended for their enthusiasm. 

At this stage Rise
of the Footsoldier is not going to win any BAFTAS but the film has a
sense of energy and is strangely compelling in a way that a lot of
these types of low-budget British geezer films are not. It probably has
to be said at this juncture that the real Carlton Leach is more
physically imposing than Ricci Harnett. Ricci is only a little chap so
you have to suspend your disbelief that his version of Carlton is like
a one-man army who can take out hordes of thugs like Jason Statham in a
Transporter film. To be fair to Ricci though he mitigates some of this
through attitude and snarl - sort of like he did as the hardcase
soldier in 28 Days Later. Back in the Manchester underpass brawl, a
rival hooligan prepares to throw a petrol bomb but is hit in the mush
with a brick by Carlton. A car explodes. Slow motion captures an
anguished Carlton telling his men to retreat. All seems lost but help
is at hand. I'd recognise that moustache anywhere. It's none other than
the famed Bovril enthusiast Bill Gardner riding to the rescue like
Littlefinger and the Vale in the Battle of the Bastards. 

Life
on the road as a football hooligan is, as you might well imagine, not
doing an awful lot of good for Carlton's marriage. He's got nice gentle
Karen at home but he's more interested in fighting and boozing. Carlton
concedes through narration that he's been acting like a mug. We get a
scene of Carlton and Karen in a mist shrouded park by the river feeding
the ducks. This is what Carlton has been neglecting. Normal life. Given
a choice between feeding ducks in the park with Karen and having bricks
thrown at me in a Manchester underpass I'd personally choose feeding
ducks in the park without a fraction of hesitation but this is not the
case for Carlton - who is torn between his normal life and this strange
other violent football hooligan life he's cultivated. And this, as much
as anything, is perhaps the best explanation for why some men become
football hooligans - though of course in no way condones such conduct.
It is a strange escape from mundane reality. A place to get rid of all
your frustration at life. 

The film this first Footsoldier
entry obviously can't avoid comparisons to is the 2004 Danny Dyer
football hooligan caper The Football Factory. There are some
unavoidable similarities between the two films - especially early on in
Rise of the Footsoldier before it branches off somewhat to become more
of a gangland crime drama. There is also a large degree of
cross-pollination between the casts of both films. Football Factory
actors Roland Manookian, Jamie Foreman, Frank Harper, and Neil Maskell
all appear in the Footsoldier franchise. We now move to 1983 - at which
point the film begins to slowly drift away from the football hooligan
focus. Carlton is offered a job on the door at Small's nightclub.
They've been having some aggro and need a bit more security. Carlton is
more than happy to oblige and before too long he has put himself and a
hand-picked group of trusted football hooligans in charge. Any
'noncing' in the bog will result in Carlton stabbing you in the bottom
and any nightclubbers taking any liberties with the bouncers will get a
clout round the noggin from Carlton's metal bar. 

Though you
wouldn't necessarily draw too many comparisons between Ricci Harnett
and a young Sean Connery, Carlton is depicted (improbably one might
venture) as having a James Bond style animal magnetism when it comes to
women and so he's propositioned by the barmaid and cheats on Karen.
Karen probably didn't need to be Columbo to work out that Carlton was
playing away from home and so he returns one rain drizzled night to
find she has packed her suitcases and wants a divorce. These little
nightclub doorman and domestic vignettes are a nice (if you can call
someone being stabbed in the backside nice - you probably can't if I'm
being honest) little change of scenery from all the football hooligan
palaver but it is back into football hooligan palaver we now return for
one final time. As far as the football hooligan scenes go though this
is by far the best one in the film. Carlton is on a tube train and
spies a tooled up gaggle of thugs at the platform. "F****** hell, it's
Millwall!" shouts Carlton. The Millwall hooligans are wearing medical
facemasks and look like serial killer doctors who have escaped from a
lunatic asylum. All hell is about to break loose. It is West Ham v
Millwall - only at a tube station!

The tube fight which follows
is one of the highlights of the film with close quarter fisticuffs
(complete with machetes and bike chains) and some excellent hand-held
camera work. This is good stuff and a cut above the fight sequences we
saw earlier in the film. The constrictive nature of the train makes the
fighting scarier and more impactful. Carlton takes a machete to the
head and his life flashes before him. He has visions of bluebells in
the woods and the colour morphs to black and white as blood pours down
his head. Carlton decides this is the right time to get out of the old
football hooligan racket I'd imagine taking a machete to the head would
make anyone question their lifestyle choices! That's a very gruesome
shot by the way of Carlton getting head stitches in the hospital. This
scene will have you wincing a lot more than the football hooligan
fights. We learn that the police are starting to crack down on football
hooligans (the police also have new techniques like CCTV to help them
identify ringleaders) and Carlton doesn't want to push his luck and end
up getting his collar felt. We see a handcuffed Bill Gardner being
taken away to a police van. One hopes that for Bill's sake that Bovril
isn't considered to be contraband in prison. 

If I might
venture a slight criticism of Rise of the Footsoldier at this juncture
it is that we've already had more than one example of Carlton meeting a
character but the audience not being given a name for that character.
It's not a huge quibble but it is slightly annoying all the same and
makes it doubly difficult to look up the actor who played that part.
Anyway, Carlton (his reputation in the security world enhanced by his
zero tolerance approach) is asked to look after another club but
decides he needs a more crack sort of team so has to go out recruiting
for hardcases - beginning at the boxing gym. The boxing trainer here is
played by Johnny Waldron. Johnny Waldron once fought the future
three-time WBC world light-heavyweight champion Dennis Andries as a pro
(Andries won the fight on points) but after an eye injury ended his pro
career he took up unlicensed boxing. Waldron became something of a
legend in unlicensed boxing circles by beating Lenny (The Guv’nor)
McLean twice by stoppage. According to some stories, Waldron
accidentally knocked McLean out with a jab in the first fight despite
agreeing not to go too hard early on. In the boxing gym scenes we get
our first brief glimpse of Terry Stone as Tony Tucker. Tony Tucker will
play a prominent part in later films - and indeed this first one too
later on. 

Carlton's new crew begins to branch out from minding
nightclubs and now act as the security on drug deals. They'll also
smash a car up for you. It's now 1988. The birth of the acid house rave
scene. Youngsters are no longer boozing and fighting. They are now
loved up and sorted out for E's and whizz, as Jarvis Cocker might say.
Carlton, the old dinosaur, is rather bemused by this new phenomenon. He
isn't used to minding a peaceful club where the punters are all
friendly to one another and there is no trouble. Carlton still has the
old magic though and is given the eye by a fit young bird, sorry, I
mean attractive young woman named Denny (played by Coralie Rose - who
is now retired from acting and a casting director) on the dancefloor. I
don't know if Carlton is using a secret love potion or something
because he's not exactly Jason King is he? Anyway, Carlton decides to
take action against someone openly handing out pills on the dancefloor.
The young clubber tells Carlton that these are not drugs but love.
Carlton is plainly mellowing because instead of stabbing the clubber in
the bottom or throwing him off a roof he accepts the offer to try an
ecstasy tablet. He's soon loved up and a montage charts his whirlwind
romance with Denny - which culminates in them moving in together and
having a baby. 

We now have an important moment in the history
of this franchise. Our first proper introduction to Tony Tucker. He
saunters into a club with two birds and orders champagne. Terry Stone
has a preposterous Paul Calf style wig and capped teeth that could
blind a man at one hundred paces. A sarky Carlton says he looks like
the Honey Monster (from the old Sugar Puffs adverts). The first meeting
of Carlton and Tony here contradicts the later film Origins - which
also depicts their first meeting only in a different place. I suppose
we aren't supposed to be too pedantic about continuity in the
Footsoldier franchise. Terry Stone was a rave promoter known as Terry
Turbo before he became an actor. He is also a producer on the
Footsoldier films. Now, Terry Stone is not Alan Rickman in the old
acting chops department but he is fun (playing Tony Tucker in an over
the top sort of fashion) and gives the film a little boost of energy
and a respite from the (deliberately) gloomy performance of Ricci
Harnett. 

Meanwhile, things are turning sour on the rave scene.
Violence is creeping back in and there are turf battles over the rave
drugs. There's a decent little montage of crime and mayhem both on the
street and against the late 80s nightclub backdrop. Carlton is now
working out in the gym and taking more steroids than Ben Johnson. He's
also had a promotion and has now added torture and punishment beatings
to the list of qualifications on his CV. We see the aftermath of some
of Carlton's dungeon torture on a thief. It's like being suddenly
plunged into a Saw film. Back at home things are not going well between
Carlton and Denny. He is not impressed when served seared chicken and
Jersey Royals for dinner. Imagine if Carlton was a judge on MasterChef.
"You call that a roulade you c***?" Carlton is miserable and
monosyllabic. What on earth do these women see in him? The steroids
have made him go bonkers. Roid rage. Carlton and Denny have a fight. He
leaves in a huff and drives off. 

We now move to Carlton
getting some financial advice from Tony Tucker in the office. Carlton
is eating baby food out of jars because his steroid whacked body craves
nutrients. I like the moment where Tony tells Carlton he knows he
'f******' likes baby food and you see Ricci Harnett break character,
crack up for a second and laugh for real. That was a nice idea to leave
this moment in the film because it conveys the fact that Carlton likes
Tony and gets a kick out of him. We see footage on television
indicating that Iraq has invaded Kuwait and a Gulf War looms on the
horizon. Tony is in the nightclub security business and Carlton is in
the doorman business so they decide why not join forces? Carlton soon
has bigger things to think about though. Big trouble. Some of his crew
have being doing some minding for some Turkish 'skag' dealers and a
large amount of heroin has gone missing. This basically means that the
Turkish mafia suspect one of Carlton's men of stealing from them -
which is not good at all because the mafia tend not to let such things
slide. 

The Turks arrange an interrogation of Carlton's men
with some truth serum. Carlton believes he can sort this mess out
himself but the Turks are a heavy mob indeed. There is some very ripe
acting by the actors (Dhaffer L'Abidine and Mitchell Lewis
respectively) playing the Baran Brothers Turkish heavies. It isn't
really a huge complaint though because having a slightly over the top
villain is something of a trope in the Footsoldier franchise. The
Turkish gang just won't let this missing heroin business lie so Carlton
has to keep a close watch on his friend Eddie (Patrick Regis) as Eddie
is suspected by the Turks of knowing something about the heroin.
Carlton is even threatened by the Turks himself and told that they know
he has two daughters. 

The shift from football hooligan caper
to gangster/crime drama in this film is unavoidably a little jarring in
terms of tone but it does ultimately make Rise of the Footsoldier more
compelling because the football hooligan antics were starting to
outstay their welcome and there are only so many scenes of people
dancing in a rave club you can sit through before you start to get
bored. Now though the film has switched to Carlton becoming out of his
depth in this dangerous gangster world and finding himself in a
situation where he can't protect his crew anymore. Carlton is now
vulnerable and this makes the story more interesting with higher
stakes. 

Carlton turns out to have an Uzi machine gun in his
car. Who doesn't have an Uzi in their car boot next to the Atlas? When
he suspects that the Turks have murdered his crew Carlton is tipped off
that the Baran brothers are drinking in a bar and heads round there.
Carlton is at least considerate enough to tell the barman Rick to get
the punters out because he's going to going to go "f******
Schwarzenegger on the c****" as soon as they leave the bar. Carlton
follows the Turks in his car as they leave the bar but he is told his
crew have been found so aborts his murder mission. This sequence should
have been more tense than it plays in the film. What doesn't help is
that the shooting location is a little back street of what look like
terrace houses. You'd think the Baran Brothers would be drinking in a
swankier place! To be fair to this film they didn't have a huge budget
so it isn't as if they could build a street and bar façade on a studio
lot. It is also a bit risible though that Carlton is driving about four
feet behind the Turks (who are on foot) but they don't notice him. It's
like a Naked Gun/Police Squad! gag where people have a shoot-out a few
feet apart hidden by dustbins. 

Carlton's boys are tortured by
the Turks and one of them dies. Carlton decides this means war but he
only comes to his senses when Tony Tucker tells him he would be insane
to take on the Turkish mafia and must let this all slide for the sake
of his family (we see a montage of what would happen to Carlton's loved
ones in such a turf war - they'd all be shot). There seem to be some
allusions to The Long Good Friday in the scene between Carlton and
Tony. In that classic gangster film Harold Shand (memorably played by
Bob Hoskins) is a London crime boss who unwisely decides to take on the
IRA. The problem that Harold faced is the one that Carlton would face
with the Turkish mafia. You'd be declaring war on an outfit which has a
clear advantage when it comes to sheer weight of numbers. Carlton
therefore decides to back down and let it go. He is not happy about
this but it is the sensible thing to do. Although the Carlton/Tony
friendship doesn't have the development it probably needs in this film
that scene where Tony overpowers Carlton and tells him not to start a
war is an important one because it shows us that Tony cares about
Carlton and is looking out for him. 

A caption tells us it is
now four years later. 1994. We are now in Essex by the sea. Ricci
Harnett has lost the wig and is acting with his own hair and thank
goodness for that because the wig was starting to become distracting.
That wig was threatening to become a highly accomplished scene stealer
so it had to go. Carlton, still with Denny, is off to meet Tony Tucker
at a function in a pub. "Get that up your f****** hooter," says Tony
passing the cocaine. The specific reason for the celebration? Well, a
sign on the wall reads WELCOME HOME PAT. Yes, it is none other than Pat
Tate (Craig Fairbrass obviously) - who will become the fulcrum of the
Footsoldier franchise as it moves forward. Craig Fairbrass from the
third film onwards becomes (aside from Origins) the new leading man in
the Footsoldier franchise. Fairbrass has been in many things (including
a role as a baddie in the Sly Stallone film Cliffhanger) but is perhaps
best known for his role as Dan Sullivan in EastEnders (a show that his
Footsoldier co-stars Terry Stone and Roland Manookian have also
graced). Craig Fairbrass has become a very competent actor and is
completely convincing as the psychotic and unpredictable Pat Tate - a
man who will put you in hospital if you so much as look at him the
wrong way. 

Carlton is introduced to Pat - who has just been
released from prison. Pat is quaffing champagne at a table with a
couple of birds. He is with Mickey Steele (Billy Murray) and Darren
Nicholls (Neil Maskell) - who Pat informs us are friends he met in the
nick. We also see the glowering Jack Whomes (Frank Harper). This is
what you might call foreshadowing because Jack Whomes, along with
Mickey Steele, was convicted for the 'Essex Boys Murders' in real life.
This film will also depict these two as the killers. 

Carlton
tells us through narration that Pat Tate was infamous in the Essex
underworld. It was an incident at the Happy Eater in Basildon in 1988
which got Pat into trouble. In this scene we get a quick picture of Pat
Tate. He's a horrible bully who thinks he can do as he pleases with no
consequences. He is unnecessarily rude and confrontational to the young
lad serving him in the Happy Eater and ends up punching the unfortunate
youngster. Pat then robs the place - making off with a paltry £800. He
was facing ten years but escaped during the court case and hopped on
the back of a bike to head for Spain. He was then arrested in
Gibraltar. According to IMDB, the Happy Eater waiter is played by James
Roache - the son of Corrie's Ken Barlow. 

The introduction of
Pat Tate at the pub is the film riffing most obviously on Goodfellas
with all these crime figures mingling together (Pat's psychotic
tendencies in the Happy Eater also seem to riff on Joe Pesci - though
the Happy Eater incident did happen in real life). An interesting
aspect to this Rise of the Footsoldier film though is that it never
seems to suggest that crime pays that well. Pat's homecoming party is
taking place in what looks like a very humdrum boozer. These characters
drink in grotty places and Carlton lives in a very ordinary small
house. None of these people are like Tony Soprano living in a detached
mansion with a swimming pool. This part of the film also introduces us
to Craig Rolfe (Roland Manookian) for the first time. The
Pat/Tony/Craig trio will become the backbone of this franchise and that
was a shrewd and logical move because Fairbrass, Stone and Manookian
have good comic chemistry - a factor which eventually shifts the
Footsoldier franchise (the middle films at least) from straight crime
drama to something a bit more knowing and tongue-in-cheek. Roland
Manookian's television credits include The Bill and The Vice but it was
the Danny Dyer films The Football Factory and The Business which put
him on the map. He has been somewhat typecast in British gangster films
although at the time of writing now has a regular role in EastEnders. 

Craig
(who has no idea that Carlton is Tony's best mate) insults Carlton in
the bog by pretending to mistake him for Tom Cruise while Carlton is
admiring himself in the mirror. That turns out to be a big mistake. As
far as the wigs in this film go, Roland Manookian has everyone beat
with Craig's preposterous Kevin the Teenager syrup. Suffice to say,
Craig is the court jester of the trio. He's younger and dafter - though
no less unpleasant. Craig doesn't pose a physical threat like Pat or
Tony (we saw Tony overpower Carlton earlier in the film) but he has a
sadistic streak which makes him just as dangerous. Craig's actions land
him in hot water with Tony - who goes berserk when he learns that
Carlton has been insulted. Carlton (through narration) tells us that
Craig had a tough start in life. His mum was carrying on with some
young fella - who then murdered her husband. We see Craig's mother
helping to hide the body in a flashback. What chance did Craig have
with that start in life? Back in the present, Craig works for Tony as a
drug runner. Pat Tate, now out of prison, has been brought into Tony's
firm. Tony boots Craig off the firm for missing some runs but then
brings him back after Craig murders a druggie for two grand. This is
one of the more unpleasant scenes in the film but it does serve to show
us how nasty Craig can be. 

We are getting a bit of whiplash
from the film by this point. The football hooligan film morphed into a
rave movie which morphed into a gangster film which morphed into a drug
film. Confused? Tony is becoming exasperated with business associate
Jimmy Gerenuk (Ian Virgo) so, with Pat and Craig, goes round his house
and beats him with an iron bar and burns him with a cigarette. This
scene is not as sadistic as it sounds. In fact, the iron bar scene
plays a lot like when Ade Edmondson and Rik Mayall used to whack each
with frying pans in Bottom. It's interesting how the film has now began
to move away from Carlton Leach and put Tony, Pat and Craig at the
heart of the film. There is certainly a tonal clash because Ricci
Harnett is underplaying his part and trying to give a realistic sort of
performance whereas Terry Stone and Roland Manookian are basically
delivering (enjoyable) comic performances. It's almost as if these
actors are in different films and then accidentally bump into one
another in random scenes. 

There are further gangster hijinks
featuring Jimmy Gerenuk - or Jimmy G as he tends to be called. Jimmy
goes berserk and tries to shoot Pat Tate. He then tries to shoot Tony
and Craig when they visit his house with baseball bats. Pat has to
recuperate from a (non serious) bullet wound in hospital. Carlton turns
up to find Pat, Craig and Tony (along with Darren) snorting coke in his
hospital bed with a naked woman. The NHS gets a lot of criticism these
days but Pat certainly can't complain about the conditions. Pat, as
ever his own worst enemy, ends up violating his parole when a gun is
found in his hospital bed. Jimmy also goes to prison for having an
unlicensed weapon. Carlton is relieved by all of this. At least with
Pat and Jimmy in prison he doesn't have to act as peacemaker all the
time. Carlton Leach is not a terribly nice person in much of this film
but he does try to save Jimmy and he is also unhappy at the drug use of
Tony. Compared to Tony, Pat and Craig he does have a modest semblance
of a moral compass. By the way, here's a handy tip on par with not
insulting Bill Gardner when he's enjoying his Bovril. If you are hired
to do Tony Tucker's kitchen make sure you finish the job on time.
You'll end up in his dog kennel otherwise. 

Pat Tate is
released from prison on Halloween 1995. We get a hookers and cocaine
montage. The only problem with hooker and cocaine montages is that if
you've seen one you've seen them all. Tony and Craig are big cheeses
now on the drugs scene and Pat goes straight back to work with them.
They've set up a deal with Mickey Steele - who is going to use a
powerboat to bring a large quantity of cocaine into the country. Nice
little sea montage here. The film is now beginning to project a
palpable sense of doom around Pat, Tony and Craig. Carlton declines to
get in on their drug deal because he doesn't have the money. We are not
sure though that he is telling the complete truth. Carlton has a bad
feeling about all of this. He plainly doesn't like Pat Tate very much
and thinks that Pat is inevitably going to land Tony in prison or
worse. Pat has become a drug fuelled liability and boots his
significant other Kate (Kierston Wareing - who has been in many things
including, inevitably, EastEnders) out the house. The drug deal set up
by Mickey Steele goes tits up and this is bad news for Pat because he
borrowed his £40,000 stake from the feared Hexell Brothers (played Adam
Saint and Jimmy Flint respectively). * 

Meanwhile, Kate is
staying with Mickey Steele. Mickey tells her not to worry about Pat
Tate. The loud ones never last. Pat will get what's coming to him.
Here's yet another handy tip. If you work in a pizza takeaway and Pat
Tate phones in an order make sure you give him whatever toppings his
bird asks for. Poor old pizza manager Roger Spooner (Mark Rudland). Pat
takes a pizza cutter to his face when Roger is a bit cheeky on the
phone and then hangs up. Believe it or not, like the Happy Eater
incident, this was actually based on something that happened in real
life. A chap in a pizza takeaway hung up on Pat Tate in a dispute over
toppings and Tate went round there and assaulted him. Carlton tells us
that Pat, Tony and Craig were now out of control - robbing whoever they
wanted and never thinking about the consequences of their actions. The
film now moves to the murders of Tate, Tucker and Rolfe. We see various
scenarios as Carlton talks about the theories which swirled around.
Gossip was so paranoid there was even a crazy theory early on that the
police had shot them.

We then shift back in time again. Mickey
Steele sets up a new drug deal with Pat, Tony and Craig. This is the
big one Mickey promises. One hundred million split three ways - or four
if you count Craig. Pat mulls this proposition over. A woman is singing
a folk song in the pub. Pat and Tony, perhaps lulled into a false sense
of security by this background warbling, take the bait. Carlton is
asked to come in on the deal by Tony but he isn't interested. Tony
tells Carlton that he's the only person he trusts because Carlton never
asked him for anything. He offered only friendship. 

The
woodland scenes leading up to the murder add a nice visual palate
cleanser. The snow dusted roads and blue haze. Neil Maskell and Frank
Harper are an amusing comic pair together in these scenes. Mickey is
taking Pat, Tony and Craig out to show them where the plane with the
drugs will be landing in a few days. The trio are oblivious to their
fate and consumed only by the money being dangled in front of them.
They plan to kill Mickey and take all the money. The film has Mickey
Steele and Jack Whomes murdering Tate, Tucker and Rolfe in the woods
with shotguns. This is the most violent scene in the film and most
definitely does not come off as comical. It's a brutal sequence. We
learn that it was the testimony of Darren Nicholls, who drove the blood
splattered Steele and Whomes away after the murders, which led to the
conviction. The credits at the end though seem to express some doubt by
pointing out that Nichols was a known liar. 

Carlton is
distraught and upset at the end of the film because of his friendship
with Tony. He's also paranoid and fearful for his own safety. He's
determined though that if someone comes for him he'll be ready and
waiting for them. Rise of the Footsoldier is a very decent film on the
whole and manages to maintain one's interest despite the long running
time. It is something of a Frankenstein's Monster of a film in the way
that it shifts between genres and then suddenly introduces three new
leads in the second half. None of this is major problem in the end
though as the introduction of the core Footsoldier trio gives the film
a fresh spark of life after all the football hooligan stuff early on in
the story. 

While this film is no threat to Martin Scorsese it
is well done for what it is and stands out from most of the gangster
films spewed out by the British film industry this century. What you
definitely wouldn't have predicted though was that this film would
spawn a franchise of films longer than the Police Academy series - but
somehow it did. An 'Extreme Edition' (basically the director's cut) of
this film was later released with twenty minutes of extra footage. The
extra footage doesn't make any major changes to the film but it does
supply more violence and nudity than the original cut and you get some
titbits that were cut (for length). 

* The Hexell Brothers are
some sometimes assumed to be based on the Adams crime syndicate (aka
Clerkenwell crime syndicate). The real Pat Tate actually spent some
time in prison with Kenneth Noye and borrowed some money off him - so
perhaps this was an inspiration in the film. Tate didn't want to pay
Noye back and by all accounts Kenneth Noye was not someone you'd want
to owe money to. Kenneth Noye was a criminal who was put behind bars
thanks partly to Crimewatch. Kenneth Noye gained notoriety for his
involvement in various high-profile crimes. Born on May 24, 1948, in
Bexleyheath, London, Noye was involved in smuggling stolen goods and
organised crime during the 1980s and 1990s. One of Noye's most infamous
crimes was the murder of a police officer in 1993. Noye became the
prime suspect in the case due to his involvement in a road rage
incident shortly before the murder. However, Noye was acquitted of the
murder in 1996, much to the outrage of the public. Prior to the murder
case, Noye was known for his involvement in the Brink's-Mat robbery in
1983. The heist resulted in the theft of gold worth millions of pounds.


Noye was eventually convicted for handling the stolen gold and
was sentenced to fourteen years in prison. In 1996, while serving his
sentence, Noye was involved in a confrontation with another motorist,
Stephen Cameron, on a motorway near Swanley, Kent. Noye stabbed Cameron
to death during the altercation. He was later found guilty of murder in
2000 and sentenced to life imprisonment with a minimum tariff of 16
years. Kenneth Noye's criminal activities and his ability to evade
conviction in some cases have made him a notorious figure in the
criminal underworld. Alan Decabral, an eyewitness in the murder of
Stephen Cameron, was later shot dead in what was clearly a professional
hit. Noye's barrister was Michael Mansfield. Mansfield went out of his
way to discredit Decabral as a witness after Decabral had been shot
dead! When the television presenter Jill Dando was shot dead, a man
(who kept his identity secret and lived in Spain) said he shot Dando
because he owed Noye money and killing the Crimewatch presenter was
accepted as payment. It should be stressed though that this was never
proven and other theories relating to Jill Dando's tragic and awful
murder are available.
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